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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 26th March 2013, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    P Kay
    (Deputy Mayor)




Mr    D Atherley



Mr    R Drury




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore



Miss C Morgan




Mrs  J  Morgan



Mr    N Penny






Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds
District Councillor
Mr   P McMahon
One member of the public, Mr Walter Williams, was also present.

PUBLIC FORUM

Mr Walter Williams said he welcomed the letter sent by the Council to the District Council relating to Owen Farm planning issues.  He said he was also writing to the District Council and would copy his letter to the Town Council. 
The Public Forum closed at 7.05pm.
202.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Councillors Baird and Cox, District Councillor Baynham and PC Dix.
203.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Penny declared a pecuniary interest in item 215 on the Agenda.
204.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 26th FEBRUARY 2013
The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th February 2013 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Kay
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

205.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 172

The Clerk confirmed that there had been no further complaints about the toilets in the main car park.  She had passed on Cllr Atherley’s observation that the needle disposal unit was broken and this had been repaired.

Item 179

There had been no response to the complaint about lack of gritting in the main car park and the Clerk will send a reminder to the District Council.

Item 192
Cllr Kay asked if there had been a response from the Chief executive of the South West Ambulance Service to the invitation to a meeting with the Council.  The Clerk said she had not had a response and would send a reminder.

206.
POLICE REPORT

There was no report from the Police.  The Mayor said she had still not heard from the new Police and Crime Commissioner for Gloucestershire about meeting with the Council. The Clerk will follow this up.
207.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments for February 2013 were noted and agreed.
208.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The Petty Cash payments for February 2013 were agreed.
209.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for February 2013 were noted and approved.  Cllr Penny said that thanks to the efforts made by the Clerk, the budget for the current year was close to balancing.  There was no need to make provision to top up reserves in the coming year and the Council therefore had a remit to ensure the budget for 2013/14 was spent in full.
Cllr Kay said he and Cllr E Elsmore had carried out an in-house audit of the accounts earlier in the day and had found everything to be in order.

210.
LOCAL ACTIVITY COMMUNITIES IN COLEFORD
Members noted the document and map produced by Cllr Drury.  He said that many local activities supported by the District and County Council had now disappeared and with the advent of the Localism Act the Town Council needed to step forward and take the lead in rebuilding social activities in the community.  He hoped that Councillors would take responsibility for individual areas and bring forward ideas and local knowledge.
The Mayor said that meetings were already underway to discuss proposals for a Neighbourhood Development Plan for the parish.  She said Cllr Drury’s thoughts and ideas would make a welcome contribution and could form a platform for input to the Plan and she invited him to attend the next meeting.  She said it was important that the Council followed the structure of the NDP as this was part of a much larger umbrella which would give the Council more direct access to funding.
Members discussed the Council’s current grant making mechanism for local organisations and agreed that the system needed to be reviewed.  It was proposed that the grant system should be reviewed by the Finance and Office Committee.
Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.

211.
WEST DEAN PARISH COUNCIL NDP MEETING
The Clerk reported that she had recently a meeting with West Dean Parish Council for discussion on NDP.  WDPC have now set up a Steering Committee which will meet once a month and have formulated a vision statement. 

212.
EVENTS AND MARKETING COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the Events and Marketing Committee meeting held on 5th March 2013.  It was agreed that a tea/coffee event should not be held on Easter Monday but a more substantial event in support of the Children’s Opportunity Centre later ion the year.
It was agreed the Royal British Legion should be included in the discussions about the commemoration of WW1.

It was agreed that the events leaflet should be referred back to the Events and Marketing Committee as the Easter deadline had been missed.

Subject to the above, it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Kay
On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.

213.
STRATEGIC WORKING PARTY

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Strategic Working Party held on 6th March 2013.  It was noted that Cllr Baird had attended the meeting but that Cllrs Drury, J Morgan and Penny had sent their apologies.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr C Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.

214.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held on 19th March 2013.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.

215.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE
Cllr Penny left the room while this item was debated.

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Finance and Office Committee held on 19th March 2013 and it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr E Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

216. BURIAL COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Burial Committee held on 20th March 2013.  

The Mayor suggested holding an event to help promote the natural burial ground and it was agreed that this should be put to the Events and Marketing Committee for consideration.  It was proposed that the recommendations of the Burial Committee be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr E Elsmore

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

217.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions taken by the Planning Committee meetings held on 26th February 2013 and 12th March 2013 and the letter sent to the District Council Planning Department on 26th March 2013.
218.
MEMBERS REPORTS
The Mayor said she had attended the funeral of Mr S Buffin on 7th March.  On 8th March she attended the inauguration rehearsal at Newland Church for the Rev. Sara Bick.  On 21st March the Mayor had attended a Halls Charity meeting and on 23rd March she attended a charity dinner at Ross-on-Wye.

Cllr Atherley said he had been away until 14th March but had attended the Planning Meeting on 26th March.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the following events:

5th March
Forest of Dean Area Health Forum and Events and Marketing Committee

6th March
Presentation by Rooftop Concern

6th March
Presentation by GRCC for the NDP for Coleford

8th March
Discussion of Owen Farm presentation at Planning Meeting

9th March
Planning meeting at FOD District Council
9th March
Planning meeting – Town Council

9th March
Finance discussion
15th March
Presentation by GRCC and Link to Healthwatch and the role of PPGs.

18th March
Presentation by AONB on the 2014 Wye Festival

19th March
Finance Committee and Amenities Committee
20th March
Burial Committee

21st March
Halls Committee

25th March
Coleford Area Partnership

25th March
Request from Bells for an extra Council rep to join Committee

26th March
Planning Committee, letter of support to Staunton Parish Council

Cllr E Elsmore reported the meeting of the Forest of Dean Area Health Forum meeting held on 5th March.  This was quite an interesting meeting, in that it gave details of some of the controversy the changes are bringing about.

Jan referred to the virtual Patient Participation Group, which has been set up by our local Coleford Health Centre Practise. According to our local Commissioner, this group does not fall within the spirit of involvement expected by the Commission, but there are key requirements, in order for a practise to qualify for the money. The virtual PPG seems to be only a means for questions to be asked of the patients, not vice versa. However we were invited to the initial meeting, which turned out to be a presentation of Healthwatch, the replacement for Link and arranged by GRCC.

Uscreates, the London consultant to the South-West Health Board, held their very restricted meeting at the Main Place. It would seem they are only concerned about producing a “toolkit”, which will be “owned” by the people, rather than the NHS. Its purpose is to attract volunteers, particularly under retirement age, it is to be seen, what involvement means.

The Chairman’s Report began with the concerns over Benefit reductions. The “bedroom” tax is widely believed to mean a reduction in benefit of 14%, for those with one extra bedroom and 25% for those with more. The CAB’s workload has increased significantly because of this. Di Martin knew of 47 people with physical disabilities in the family who would be aversely affected.

The government lavishly announced that there would be a ceiling of £75,000 on the amount of care payable by people living in care homes. On the face of it, this seems quite generous, but it has now emerged that this does not include the cost of accommodation or food. Several surveys have been carried out which shows the reality is not so straightforward.

You will be familiar with the press reports of the cross border difficulties, faced by people at the St. Briavels GP Practise. The action group set up by Mandy Vaughn was at the Forum. There is now a leaflet “Putting Things Right”, which shows there are attempts to straighten out some of the difficulties. (Patients requesting an ambulance should go to the nearest appropriate hospital, not necessarily a Welsh one. This is not always the case, and St. Briavels patients can be whisked off to Neville Hall, although GRH is better. A patient for example with a serious cut affecting tendons was told the first available appointment would be in 12 months time. However there is the advantage of free prescriptions.)

The Speaker – Sean Elian, Medical Director of Gloucestershire Acute Hospitals Foundation Trust:

He gave a rationale of the changes to the services being delivered by and to be delivered by the GRH & CGH. We have all heard of the Centres of Excellence, long proposed by both Governments. Birmingham Queen Elizabeth is a centre of excellence in that it claims it can deliver the best acute health care in every discipline there is. Notwithstanding it takes 20 minutes to walk from one end of the building to the other, this has been created over many years.

We are not Birmingham and we have a different starting point. The proposals for Gloucestershire are that the GRH & CGH are treated as one unit, with their specialisms centralised in the most beneficial sites possible.

Over the last few months, stroke care had been centralised at GRH, so that now 90% of patients can receive the best possible treatment from the right specialists at the right time.

There are then plans to centre Gastroenterology & Hepatology at CGH, Cardiology at CGH, Respiratory Medicine at CGH and Paediatrics at GRH. This is for in-patient care. There will be still be clinics and emergency care at each hospital.

Part of the rationale is cost: it is not economically viable to have two such centres, one in each hospital. With fewer staff and increased standards a reduction in the areas of speciality is essential.

Another part is the shortage of staff. The Royal College of Physicians confirms a national crisis exists in the recruitment into emergency and general medicine at both training and recruitment levels. He gave the example of recruitment of ST4 (1st year of higher training) last year, 196 posts were available, only 86 were filled.

On the two hospital sites in Gloucestershire, in the Emergency departments, 20 consultants were required, only 11 are in post, hence the condensing of services in Emergency care.

He then concluded with the changes that are being wrought in “A&E”. The walking wounded would continue to be seen at both hospitals 24/7, GP admissions will still continue to go to the appropriate department 24/7, while the main changes will be to the 999 admissions. Except for patients with specific conditions, all 999 admissions which would have never gone to Cheltenham, after 80PM to 8AM will now be taken to Gloucester.
She also attended the presentation by Rooftop Concern on 6th March and the presentation by GRCC and Link to Healthwatch on 15th March.  On 26th March she carried out an in-house audit with Cllr Kay.

Cllr Drury said he had attended a table top sale organised by the Coalway Recreational Group on 2nd March, this may become a monthly event.  On 25th March he attended a meeting of the Market Towns Management Group.  He planned to attend a River Festival meeting at the District Council on 27th March.

Cllr Prosser related a recent incident in which a parishioner had experienced problems with the ambulance service.  He said he had attended the Rooftop Concern meeting on 6th March, the Planning meeting on 9th March and the Burial meeting on 20th March.
Cllr Reynolds said he had attended a number of Committee meetings.  He had also attended the Rooftop Concern meeting on 6th March and had also attended the NDP presentation on 6th March.

Cllr Penny said he had attended a Forest X-Factor competition at Lakers School on 16th March.  It was hoped to hold further similar events.  On 18th March he had attended the AONB presentation on the 2014 River Festival.
Cllr J Morgan said she had attended a Halls Charity meeting on 21st March and a Bells meeting on 25th March.

Cllr Kay said he had attended the mock trials event at the District Council on 6th March and had attended Mr Buffin’s funeral on 7th March.  On 23rd March he had attended the Mayor’s charity ball at Ross-on-Wye and had carried out an in-house audit with Cllr E Elsmore on 26th March.
219.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the following events related to the District Council:
28th February
 Forest Hills for presentation on wind farm appeal

4th March
Invitation to Planning Support Group

9th March
Spoke at Planning Meeting re. Owen Farm

14th March
Cabinet Meeting, endorsement of Scrutiny Report on 5 Acres
15th March
Environment cabinet Support Group, Bishop of Liverpool’s report on forestry

18th March
Introduction on Twitter, and pitfalls

21st March
Gloucestershire Local Transport Board. Successful bids for 2015 out in July

21st March
Scrutiny Meeting report on number of boar and cull

25th March
Transport and Dial-a-Ride, awaiting lottery bid result

Cllr McMahon said the outcome of the appeal for the wind turbine would be known next week.  The recommendation had been to refuse it.  He said the Labour Group had proposed an alternative budget to the District Council with a 3.4% increase with the scrapping of car park charges, but this had been turned down.  He said that future District Council budgets were based around receipts from the New Homes Bonus Scheme, but he feared that estimated revenue was speculative and over-optimistic. 
220.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during February 2013. 

The Mayor closed the Public meeting at 8.50pm.
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